[bookmark: _GoBack]Training Advisory Council Minutes 
November 11, 2020
Meeting via Zoom

Normal transcription of meeting minutes are not available for the November 11, 2020 meeting due to a technical issue related to Zoom.  Normal transcription will resume at the next TAC meeting.  

Meeting Agenda:
https://www.portlandoregon.gov/police/article/767792

Members Present (14 out of 19 members)
Sheri Anderson
Leslie Brunker
Marlene Cable
Shawn Campbell
Karen Daniels
Tyler Hall
Jim Kahan
Gary Marschke
Mark Milinski
John Pahlke
Christopher Rossi
Mark Schorr
Sarah Suniga
Sylvia Zingeser

Call to Order:
6:30 pm by TAC Chair Shawn Campbell.  Chair Campbell announced a slight change in agenda to move the Use of Force Update nearer to the top of the agenda.  No opposition. 

Mission Statement read. 

Vote to accept September 2020 Minutes:
Sylvia Zingeser made a motion to accept September TAC Minutes. Mark Schorr seconded the motion. All members present voted yes. No abstentions.

Recruitment: 
Presented by Chair Campbell. Recruitment for new TAC members starts January 2021, 5-10 positions are due to open up. Those positions will become available by either the March or May TAC meeting. TAC members whose two years term are up will be asked if they wish to extend for another term. The TAC Steering Committee will review the TAC applications to select new members. This is a blind process.  The application is on the PPB website under the Training Advisory Council. TAC will contact various community organizations to help find individuals who may be interested in serving, particularly organization representing people of color.

Use of Force Update Quarter 2, 2020: 
Use of Force data for Quarter 2, 2020 presented by Acting Lieutenant John Sapper, Force Inspector.  Audit team noted a decline in custody and use of force believe to be related to a decrease in calls for service related to the COVID pandemic. Force numbers for crowd control were not included in the summary. The use of force category Resistance to Handcuffing most used type of force. Sapper noted that thanks to de-escalation training over many years uses of force involving individuals experiencing a mental health crisis have fallen over time.  However, data related to individuals under the influence of drugs/alcohol and transient individuals has remained similar to previous years. TAC members asked questions regarding a deadly use of force during the quarter involving an individual squatting in a house in Southeast Portland.    

Initial crowd control use of force data was presented to the group for Quarter 2. Sapper highlighted the difficulty in collecting detailed data compared to officers on patrol, for example officers using batons or shields to push large dynamic groups of people out of an area without making arrests. Numbers are more accurate for less lethal munition use. 

Question by Mark Milinski regarding difference between a non-strike with a baton and a baton strike.  Non-strike with a baton would involve using the baton as a pry tool while baton strike would be pushing or hitting someone with a baton.

Question by Leslie Brunker regarding use of chemical agents. Chemical agents used during period included CS gas (tear gas), OC gas (pepper spray), and smoke. Agents can be delivered via launchable or hand thrown canisters. 

Question by Jim Kahan regarding if there will be any review of how these crowd control uses of force were utilized during protests.  Plan to have an internal review.  

Question by Mark Schorr regarding accuracy of officer self-reporting uses of force during crowd control events and what other officers can do regarding reporting other officers being out of line. Accuracy may be lower during crowd control events due to dynamic large scale characteristics. Officers who see things out of line can report to their superiors, Internal Affairs, or the Independent Police Review.

Question by Shawn Campbell regarding what safeguards are in place to ensure officers are self-reporting during crowd control events. Supervisors are mandated to keep their eyes out, report, and investigate as needed. 

Question by Jim Kahan regarding if there was some way to reconcile Officer A pushing someone, Officer B observing the action, and Officer C observing it differently, resulting in chaotic reporting. Superiors would have to investigate such a situation.

Question by Leslie Brunker regarding what hobbling is.  Hobbling is securing a subject’s legs together to prevent kicking, fighting, or running.

Question by Shawn Campbell regarding when officers are out of policy during crowd control events and is there a way to catch officers showing signs of severe stress prior to them doing something out of policy.  Several officers are currently under investigation for using certain types of force. Superiors are supposed to keep an eye out for signs of undue stress, but difficult.    

Update on Training Division Activities: 
Acting Captain Greg Stewart gave an update on the Training Division. For right now, they are continuing with training officers who are in the middle of their training. Due to COVID-19 training has had to adjust with many new officers completing their coursework but not their hands on training. COVID-19 training restrictions apply to the State of Oregon and Portland. Playing catch up with new Advanced Academy trainings this spring. Behind with in-service training as well and hoping to catch up this winter or spring. Training will include 5 hours of training with Oregon State Police, 20 hours of in-service training, and 15 hours of online training. Worried about officers retiring and leaving.  Cost of replacing officers on the street is around $1 million.  Training Division is currently working to hire a Videographer to help with online training videos. Equity Training Specialist position has also been approved and will be hired.  In addition, beginning work on officer intervention training via the ABLE program, which teaches officers how to intervene if they see another officer out of policy.

Question by Jim Kahan regarding whether policies and positions are in place for the new officer intervention training. Currently working with Georgetown University, which developed the officer intervention ABLE program to do so.  Currently in the train the trainer stage.   

Question by Jim Kahan regarding data collection prior to and after training to ascertain if it had an affect on officer behavior. ABLE is supposed to teach officers how to know when another officer is out of policy and report it.  

Update on Current Status of Task Forces:
Sylvia Zingeser reported that the Education task force is finishing up its work and should have a recommendation available by the January meeting.  Group is focusing on increasing the minimum education requirement back to an Associates degree while utilizing the PS3 program as an alternative starting point for those with only a high school diploma of GED. Partnering with colleges to create a criminal justice degree more in line with what officers actually experience in the course of their duties is also being explored.

Jim Kahan reported that the Leadership task force is likely to finish up its work some time next spring. They have interviewed sergeants but are now working to interview higher level officers like lieutenants, captains, and commanders.  See a lot of ways that better leadership training could benefit the bureau. 

Previous Response Updates:
Chair Campbell gave an update on the Chief’s responses to previous recommendations, resolutions and reports. 

Regarding a resolution to reconsider a previous response to the Demographic Data Inclusion recommendation made last year the Chief’s office has agreed to include a link to U.S. Census data in all use of force reports moving forward as well as information regarding benchmarks when comparing use of force on specific community groups.

Regarding a resolution to prioritizing the hiring an equity analyst and equity training specialist, the bureau will definitely hire an equity training specialist in the next few months.

Regarding a report regarding changes in PPB use of force over time, thanked us for our analysis efforts to better understand important trends involving the bureau.  

Vote on Public Safety Support Specialist Training Recommendation:
Recommendation approved with a vote of 14 yes, 0 no, and 0 abstain.  Recommendation will be sent to the Chief.

Coalition of Advisory Groups (CAG):
Chair Campbell gave an update on work being done to create a Coalition of Advisory Groups to remove barriers between community advisory groups working with the police.  Members include Alliance for Safer Communities, African-American Advisory Council, Behavioral Health Unit Advisory Council, Latino Advisory Council, Muslim Advisory Council, and Slavic Advisory Council.  TAC has been participating but need an official vote to join.  Group has been working with PPB to develop a directive to guarantee minimum level of community input regarding bureau policy and directives regardless of who is in leadership positions.  

TAC joining the CAG was approved with a vote of 14 yes, 0 no, and 0 abstain. 

Long-Term Challenges Facing PPB:
This agenda item was not gotten to due to a lack of time.

Public Comment:
Dan Handelman of Portland Copwatch stated the following:
· Appreciated the report on the Public Safety Support Specialists, but alarmed that 43% of PPB calls are low priority.  
· Concerned that majority (62%) of crowd control uses of force in June were chemical weapons or less lethal weapons.  
· Noted that the compliance officers report noted that one officer hit a protester in the head with a baton and that it should be investigated as deadly force.  
· Supportive of the Coalition of Advisory Groups and has urged that to exist for a long time.
· Disappointed that the TAC is okay with just a link to demographic data in the force report.
· Disappointed that use of force report did not mentin that 25% of people subjected to force in Q2 were Black in a city where only 6% of the population is that demographic.
· Noted that Stops data collected by PPB is supposed to include breakouts of the Gun Violence Reduction Team, and though promised since 2018 this has not happened.
· Hope the PPB isn’t making a blanket policy against the Bureau recording its meetings, especially public meetings like the TAC.  Please inform the public if such a policy exists.
· Support listening to more local businesses like the Venture Portland Group rather than the PBA.
· The latest Portland Copwatch newsletter is available on their website. 

Close:
Voice vote to adjourn with all voting yes, no abstentions. 
